

CATO

P O L I C Y

A N A L Y S I S

SEPTEMBER 20, 2023 NUMBER 961

Pariah or Partner?

Reevaluating the U.S.-Saudi Relationship

BY JON HOFFMAN

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The U.S.-Saudi relationship is stuck. America's policy toward the kingdom is rooted in flawed rationales and supported by a system of lobbying and influence designed to sustain the status quo. Those policies are proving ineffective at navigating the changing landscape, both in the Middle East and globally, while reaping virtually no benefits for the United States. The longer these fruitless policies persist, the more they will harm U.S. interests.

The long-standing rationales for close U.S.-Saudi relations—centered on oil, counterterrorism, and preserving regional stability—are flawed. What Washington needs from the region on those issues is quite limited and simple

to achieve. Despite the high costs and dubious benefits of the current approach to Saudi Arabia, there is a growing chorus in Washington to deepen the relationship with Riyadh. New rationales for expanding the relationship include the return of great power competition to the Middle East and the expansion of the Abraham Accords, which are increasingly being linked together as the new lodestar of Middle East policy. These new rationales also do not withstand scrutiny. It is time for a fundamental reevaluation of the U.S.-Saudi relationship. The United States should approach Saudi Arabia as it would any other state that does not share our interests or our values: from arm's length.



JON HOFFMAN is a policy analyst at the Cato Institute, specializing in the geopolitics of the Middle East and political Islam. He holds a PhD from George Mason University.

INTRODUCTION

There is a growing chorus in Washington to deepen the U.S. relationship with Saudi Arabia and the Middle East more generally.¹ Some argue that the problems between Washington and Riyadh are the result of U.S. unreliability and that the only way to mend the relationship is by reaching a new strategic compact with Saudi Arabia that would include increased U.S. security commitments to the kingdom. According to this perspective, Saudi Arabia has become more important, and not less, to the advancement of U.S. interests.² These arguments are buttressed by a broader network of special interests and lobbying in Washington that is designed to sustain status quo policies and American primacy in the Middle East.³

Saudi officials are likewise calling for building a new—and-improved U.S.-Saudi relationship. For example, Reema Bandar al-Saud, Saudi Arabia’s ambassador to the United States, notes that “there have been some turbulent waters in the U.S.-Saudi relationship” but argues that Riyadh’s relationship with Washington is more important than ever and so the two countries must work together to “build a partnership around energy, stability, and regional growth.”⁴

“Today, U.S. and Saudi strategic interests do not align. No amount of concessions to Riyadh will change this. To the contrary: Saudi Arabia actively undermines both U.S. interests and values.”

These arguments are wrong. Today, U.S. and Saudi strategic interests do not align. No amount of concessions to Riyadh will change this. To the contrary: Saudi Arabia actively undermines both U.S. interests and values. Despite this disconnect, the United States has yet to adjust its course and continues to operate on autopilot toward Saudi Arabia—and the Middle East more generally—without a concrete agenda or set of explicit strategic interests. This has resulted in counterproductive policies that undermine regional stability, implicate the United States in the actions of problematic actors such as Saudi Arabia, and damage long-term U.S. interests.

The Biden administration is eagerly trying to bolster the

U.S.-Saudi relationship, presenting new rationales for increasing American commitments to the Middle East. First is the return of great power competition to the Middle East and globally. Second is the expansion of the series of normalization deals brokered, in part, by the United States between Israel and several Arab states, popularly referred to as the Abraham Accords. Operating under these new rationales, Biden is currently considering going where no other president has gone before: signing a mutual security pact with Saudi Arabia and helping the kingdom develop a civilian nuclear program in return for Riyadh normalizing relations with Israel.⁵

However, this reasoning is unfounded, and the concessions the Biden administration is considering granting Saudi Arabia risk causing profound damage to U.S. strategic interests and furthering America’s commitment to the underlying sources of instability within the Middle East. Instead of deepening its entanglement in the region, the United States should recognize the limited strategic importance of the Middle East for American interests and begin reevaluating the U.S.-Saudi relationship.

I begin this paper by outlining the evolution of U.S.-Saudi relations and the current state of the relationship. Then I examine the three traditional rationales cited for strong U.S.-Saudi relations—oil, counterterrorism, and regional stability—followed by an evaluation of two new rationales for continuing and expanding the U.S.-Saudi relationship: great power competition and the expansion of the Abraham Accords. Finally, I propose changes to the U.S.-Saudi relationship, which should serve as a foundation for overhauling foreign policy in the Middle East more broadly.

U.S.-SAUDI RELATIONS: A SHORT HISTORY

The current (third) Saudi state was established in 1932 by Abdulaziz bin Abdul Rahman al-Saud, commonly referred to as Ibn Saud. The bedrock of contemporary U.S.-Saudi relations was established roughly 13 years after the establishment of the third Saudi state during a meeting between President Franklin Delano Roosevelt and King Abdulaziz in 1945. This meeting was the foundation of an uneasy partnership between the United States and Saudi Arabia that has persisted for nearly eight decades.

As British and French dominance in the region eroded, Saudi Arabia became the first Middle Eastern country to enter the sphere of U.S. interests.⁶

The U.S.-Saudi strategic relationship emerged following the end of World War II and was rooted in the importance of oil for global postwar energy needs as well as Ibn Saud's desire to help the faltering Saudi economy. American interest in Saudi oil had emerged immediately following the creation of the third Saudi state: in 1933, the House of Saud granted the American company Standard Oil exclusive rights to search for oil in the country's eastern province.⁷ In 1938, the world's largest source of petroleum was discovered in Dhahran, Saudi Arabia.

“The Dhahran Airfield Agreement marked the beginning of an enduring U.S.-Saudi relationship, structured in very transactional terms: Saudi oil for American security.”

After the meeting between FDR and Ibn Saud, the United States and Saudi Arabia signed the Dhahran Airfield Agreement, allowing the United States to build and operate Dhahran Air Base, thereby establishing America's formal military presence in the Persian Gulf. This new installation assured the physical protection of Saudi oil and marked the beginning of an enduring U.S.-Saudi relationship, structured in very transactional terms: Saudi oil for American security.

The U.S.-Saudi relationship evolved beyond its original transactional bargain and gradually grew to represent a central component of Washington's hegemonic interests in the region. After World War II, as the Cold War between the United States and Soviet Union escalated, so too did Washington's relationship with Riyadh.

The Cold War lasted more than four decades, with the two global superpowers vying for political, economic, and military dominance in the Middle East. For the United States, involvement in the Middle East during the Cold War was rooted in three primary objectives: opposing communism, maintaining dominance over the region's oil supplies and routes, and protecting the newly created state of Israel.

Throughout the Cold War, the United States deepened its relationships with various autocratic rulers across the region, including in Saudi Arabia, whom they perceived as the best guarantors of their strategic interests.⁸ In 1951, Washington and Riyadh established a Mutual Defense Assistance Agreement, allowing the United States to provide arms to Riyadh and train the Saudi military.⁹

Saudi Arabia quickly emerged as a partner for the United States in its geopolitical competition with the Soviet Union, particularly by promoting religion as a strategic bulwark against the growing power of socialist and communist movements in the region. Islam was viewed by the United States as a “powerful anti-communist belief system” capable of “luring Muslim youth away from radical socialist and communist trends, in addition to what was defined as subversive Arab nationalism with its anti-imperialist rhetoric.”¹⁰

As the Cold War expanded, so too did the U.S.-Saudi relationship. In 1979, three events sent shock waves throughout the region: the overthrow of the shah in Iran and the establishment of the Islamic Republic; the seizure of the Grand Mosque in Mecca by a group of rebels led by Juhayman al-Otaybi; and the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan.

In the wake of these dramatic events, during his State of the Union address on January 23, 1980, President Jimmy Carter declared the commitment of the United States to protecting the free movement of oil out of the Middle East and the preservation of the security of this “crucial region” through what would soon be labeled the Carter Doctrine:

Let our position be absolutely clear: an attempt by any outside force to gain control of the Persian Gulf region will be regarded as an assault on the vital interests of the United States of America, and such an assault will be repelled by any means necessary, including military force.¹¹

This speech was followed by the creation of the Rapid Deployment Joint Task Force (RDJTF) in March 1980, which was oriented primarily toward the Middle East, particularly the Persian Gulf region. The task force would later evolve into U.S. Central Command in 1983, which continues to serve as the foundation of America's military presence in the region.

After the Soviet Union dissolved, the international system moved from the bipolar competition of the Cold War to

unipolarity. Iraq's invasion of Kuwait by Saddam Hussein in 1990 produced a new regional crisis—one that would once again draw the United States and Saudi Arabia closer together. Fearing that Saddam Hussein would continue his push into Saudi Arabia, Riyadh turned to the United States for assistance. The United States, under President George H. W. Bush, deployed more than 500,000 troops to Saudi Arabia and, on January 17, 1991, Operation Desert Shield morphed into Operation Desert Storm as the United States and more than 40 other partner nations forcibly drove Saddam Hussein out of Kuwait and back into Iraq, cementing America's expansive military presence in the Middle East.

Despite these expansions of the U.S.-Saudi strategic partnership since 1945, the relationship between the United States and Saudi Arabia has not always been harmonious. Tensions between the countries have existed from the very beginning, most notably as a result of strong U.S. support for the Zionist movement and, later, the state of Israel following its establishment in 1948.

At times, this resulted in open tensions between Washington and Riyadh. For example, due to Washington's support of Israel during the 1973 Yom Kippur War, the Organization of Arab Petroleum Exporting Countries (OAPEC), led by Saudi Arabia, launched an oil embargo against the United States and other countries that had supported Israel during the conflict. The embargo was coupled with large oil production cuts, though the impact of both on the U.S. economy has been considerably exaggerated.¹² Likewise, following Washington's unwavering support for Israel in the wake of the failed 2000 Camp David Summit and the eruption of the Second Intifada, Saudi Arabia threatened to "reevaluate" its relationship with the United States if Washington did not try to quell the violence, arguing that it had a moral obligation to intercede, given its military support for Israel. Riyadh vowed to "reciprocate by pursuing its own interests without consideration for American interests," in a clear reference to using oil as leverage.¹³

Despite recurring tensions, the U.S.-Saudi relationship persisted and grew following three critical events during the first decade of the 21st century: the terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001; the U.S. invasion of Iraq in 2003; and the 2011 Arab uprisings.

Of the 19 individuals involved in executing the 9/11 attacks, 15 were Saudi nationals. After the 9/11 terrorist attacks,

"Saudi Arabia was put under international pressure that criticized its transnational Wahhabi links, its promotion of an uncompromising religious ideology, and its sponsorship of radical religious education worldwide."¹⁴ Al-Qaeda placed the al-Saud in their crosshairs as well, denouncing them as puppets of the West and launching a series of attacks inside the kingdom. As the United States commenced what would come to be known as the Global War on Terror (GWOT) following the American invasion of Afghanistan in 2001, Riyadh joined with Washington and came to be considered an essential partner in the campaign.

“Tensions between Saudi Arabia and the United States have existed from the very beginning, most notably as a result of strong U.S. support for the Zionist movement and, later, the state of Israel.”

As the Bush administration set its sights on Baghdad, Saudi Arabia refused to participate in the 2003 U.S. invasion of Iraq. Following the fall of Saddam Hussein and the devolution of Iraq into a state of civil war, the Iran-Saudi rivalry escalated considerably as Tehran's strategic presence across the country expanded. So, too, did the GWOT intensify and escalate as militant groups exploited the subsequent power vacuum throughout Iraq and gradually established branches and affiliates across the region, including in the Arabian Peninsula, which targeted Saudi Arabia directly. Security cooperation between the United States and Saudi Arabia increased dramatically as a result of the GWOT and concern over Iran.

The Arab uprisings in 2011 sent shock waves across the Middle East and were pivotal for the U.S.-Saudi relationship. The al-Saud viewed the uprisings as an existential threat to their own authority as well as the broader regional authoritarian order and balance of power.¹⁵ Saudi Arabia was displeased with the response of the United States to the uprisings, particularly in Egypt: Riyadh detested Washington for not doing more to save the regime of Hosni Mubarak, whom they accused the United States of "abandoning."¹⁶

This displeasure was coupled with the official withdrawal of American troops from Iraq in 2011, Washington's inaction in Syria following President Barack Obama's establishment of a "red line" concerning Bashar al-Assad's use of chemical weapons, and the signing of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) between the United States and Iran in 2015, all of which furthered tensions between the al-Saud and the Obama administration.

However, the notion of U.S. "disengagement" neglects the fact that the United States actively sought to preserve its status during the Arab uprisings. The United States viewed the uprisings as a threat to American interests in the Middle East. Washington "worried about losing its Arab client regimes in the Middle East," and sought to reverse this revolutionary wave and return to the status quo.¹⁷ The United States worked to undermine the Arab uprisings, both directly through maintaining support for its allied authoritarian partners and indirectly by supporting the counterrevolution led by regional actors such as Saudi Arabia.

In fact, approved weapons sales from the United States to Saudi Arabia reached record heights under the Obama administration, totaling more than \$111 billion throughout Obama's eight years in office.¹⁸ Additionally, his administration provided critical support for the Saudi-led intervention in Yemen via logistical and intelligence support.

Nevertheless, the Saudis did not lament the end of Obama's presidency, for they would soon have an enthusiastic new partner enter the White House. But before this, Saudi Arabia would begin a shift toward a new era in the country's history.

The Rise of Mohammed bin Salman

The death of King Abdullah bin Abdulaziz al-Saud in 2015 and the accession of Salman bin Abdulaziz al-Saud has arguably ushered in one of the most significant shifts in the history of Saudi Arabia, with profound ramifications for the U.S.-Saudi relationship. This is primarily a result of the rise to power of King Salman's son, Mohammed bin Salman, popularly referred to as MBS. Initially appointed as deputy crown prince and minister of defense, MBS rose to the position of crown prince in 2017 after forcibly sidelining Muhammad bin Nayef, who had held the position since 2015. With the support of his father, MBS embarked upon a campaign of power consolidation and centralization,

amassing more power than any other individual in the history of the modern Saudi state.¹⁹

A cult of personality has been constructed around MBS both at home and abroad to buttress his authority. Saudi Arabia and its allies have gone to great lengths presenting MBS as a "reformer" leading the kingdom into the future. Many in the West have embraced this image of MBS, with one *New York Times* columnist describing MBS' reforms as "Saudi Arabia's Arab Spring, at last."²⁰

"The U.S.-Saudi relationship survived the terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001; the U.S. invasion of Iraq in 2003; and the 2011 Arab uprisings."

Indeed, there have been a number of significant changes within Saudi Arabia in the past several years. These changes included attempting to distance official Saudi Arabian history from Wahhabism;²¹ allowing women to drive, live alone, and travel without a male guardian;²² limiting the religious police's powers;²³ permitting public entertainment venues, such as cinemas and concerts;²⁴ and arresting religious clerics and scholars labeled as "extremists" by the regime.²⁵ These are in addition to the introduction of the so-called Vision 2030 plan to pivot the Saudi economy away from dependence on oil and transition away from the old "ruling bargain" that has historically underpinned the al-Saud's authority, characterized by luxurious state patronage and welfare in return for the political acquiescence of Saudi citizens.²⁶ To help advance this image of reform and modernity abroad, MBS has initiated a number of grand vanity projects while also expanding Saudi presence in various global theaters, particularly sports.²⁷

And yet, despite these changes, regime control over state and society in Saudi Arabia has never been greater. This is the paradox of Saudi Arabia's "reformer" crown prince: although MBS has loosened certain social restrictions, he has simultaneously expanded his personal stranglehold on all political, economic, and social affairs within Saudi Arabia to an unprecedented level.

In his efforts to establish absolute authority and eliminate

alternative power centers capable of challenging his rule, MBS has targeted fellow royals and other elites, journalists, religious clerics, human rights activists, women's rights activists, and many more in an unprecedented wave of repression. Often carried out under the pretense of fighting corruption or extremism, these purges have ultimately been used as a mechanism to solidify MBS' ultimate authority over the state.

Central to this campaign of power consolidation is the new nationalist project being spearheaded by MBS to restructure authoritarian rule within Saudi Arabia.²⁸ A new Saudi-first form of hypernationalism is being nurtured by the state as MBS attempts to transition Saudi identity away from a purely Islamic one to a Saudi national identity.²⁹ Although this new nationalism did not appear out of nowhere—its foundation was established during the era of King Abdullah—it has accelerated dramatically under MBS and is directed primarily toward Saudi Arabia's young population: according to a 2022 census, it is estimated that approximately 63 percent of Saudis are under the age of 30.³⁰

“There have been a number of significant changes within Saudi Arabia in recent years. Despite these changes, regime control over state and society has never been greater.”

MBS welcomed the arrival of Donald Trump to the White House. Trump embraced the kingdom and its ambitious new ruler. A first for a U.S. president, Trump's first trip abroad after taking office was to Saudi Arabia, where he extolled the U.S.-Saudi relationship. Trump embraced the Saudi-led intervention in Yemen, doubling down on U.S. support for the campaign and vetoing bipartisan efforts seeking to end American involvement in April 2019.³¹ Following the murder of Saudi journalist and U.S. resident Jamal Khashoggi in the Saudi consulate in Istanbul, Turkey, Trump stood staunchly beside MBS even after the CIA confirmed the murder was carried out by a team of Saudi operatives and concluded, with “medium to high confidence,” that it was ordered by the crown prince himself.³²

Trump's relationship with MBS remained strong, and

despite international condemnation of the murder, Trump authorized the sharing of sensitive nuclear power information with Riyadh shortly thereafter.³³ Trump often lauded his relationship with MBS, praising the young ruler for his “spectacular job” in leading a “revolution” in Saudi Arabia.³⁴ Trump also bragged about how he shielded MBS following the murder of Khashoggi, claiming to have “saved his ass” by getting Congress to leave him alone following the incident.³⁵

Trump showered Saudi Arabia with advanced weaponry, approving almost \$35 billion in arms sales while in office.³⁶ This included, among other things, the declaration of a national emergency to push through Congress an \$8 billion weapons sale to Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates (UAE), and Jordan.³⁷ Additionally, the Trump administration assumed a very hard line on Saudi Arabia's primary regional competitor, Iran. Alongside his continued support for the Saudi-led war in Yemen, Trump withdrew from the 2015 Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action nuclear accord with Iran, reimposed comprehensive sanctions on the country, and approved the assassination of the head of the Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corps' Quds Force, Qassem Soleimani, during a visit with Iraqi officials.³⁸ After his presidency, it was revealed that Trump was close to ordering a military strike on Iran during his final months in office.³⁹

However, the relationship between Trump and MBS was not totally quarrel-free. Amid an oil price war between Saudi Arabia and Russia in 2020, Trump presented MBS with an ultimatum: OPEC must cut oil production or risk losing American security protection.⁴⁰ Riyadh's price war with Moscow resulted in a flooded oil market which, coupled with decreased demand during the COVID-19 pandemic, drove the price of oil sharply lower and caused alarm among U.S. oil producers regarding their own profitability. According to Reuters, Trump told MBS that without production cuts, “there would be no way to stop the U.S. Congress from imposing restrictions that could lead to a withdrawal of U.S. forces.”⁴¹

Additionally, Trump hesitated to respond directly against Iran to the attacks on the Abqaiq and Khurais oil refineries in 2019, despite Saudi Arabia urging him to do so.⁴² After proclaiming that the United States was “locked and loaded” to respond to the incident, Trump publicly stated that he did not wish to start a war with Iran.⁴³ Instead of direct retaliation, Trump deployed an additional 2,800 troops to

Saudi Arabia in response to the attacks.⁴⁴

Despite these tensions, the relationship between the Trump administration and MBS was overwhelmingly solid, continuing after Trump's tenure as president through multibillion dollar investments and business ventures that further cemented the relationship between the crown prince, Trump, and Trump's entourage. For example, six months after leaving the White House, Jared Kushner, Trump's son-in-law and former senior adviser, secured a \$2 billion investment from the Saudi Public Investment Fund, which is led by MBS.⁴⁵

“While campaigning against Trump, Joe Biden vowed to turn Mohammed bin Salman into a global pariah. Once in office, these vows proved to be empty rhetoric.”

While campaigning against Trump, Joe Biden lambasted Riyadh's abysmal human rights record, stating he would end arms sales to Saudi Arabia and cease support for the war in Yemen, vowing to turn MBS into a global pariah.⁴⁶ On the two-year anniversary of Jamal Khashoggi's murder, Biden proclaimed he would make sure that “America does not check its values at the door to sell arms or buy oil,” stressing that “America's commitment to democratic values and human rights will be a priority.”⁴⁷ During Biden's first weeks in office, the administration stated it planned on recalibrating the U.S. relationship with Saudi Arabia.⁴⁸

Ultimately, these vows to recalibrate the U.S.-Saudi relationship and turn MBS into a global pariah proved to be empty rhetoric. Biden's approach to Saudi Arabia has been rooted in continuity, not change. He refused to hold MBS accountable for the murder of Khashoggi despite the released CIA report directly implicating MBS in the murder; has continued to support Saudi Arabia and the UAE amid their disastrous military campaign in Yemen and plunging the country into a humanitarian crisis; and has, to date, approved almost \$7 billion in weapon sales to the kingdom.⁴⁹

Following Russia's invasion of Ukraine in February 2022, the Biden administration shifted to panic mode as Middle

East partner states, including Saudi Arabia, did not assume Washington's position on the war and Moscow. Saudi Arabia balked at Washington's request to increase oil output as prices continued to climb globally.⁵⁰ In fact, OPEC+ has continued to cut production, and Saudi Arabia announced in June 2023 that it will further cut production unilaterally by an additional 1 million barrels per day.⁵¹ After Biden's vow to impose consequences on Saudi Arabia for its refusal to slash production, Riyadh threatened Washington with major economic consequences if it did so.⁵²

Following these developments, Saudi Arabia's defenders in the United States blamed America, calling for the United States to recommit to Saudi Arabia and the Middle East more generally.⁵³

Scrambling to preserve the status quo, several top Biden administration officials—including Secretary of State Antony Blinken, CIA Director William Burns, National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan, Secretary of Defense Lloyd Austin, and Biden's top Middle East adviser, Brett McGurk—have all traveled to Saudi Arabia to reassure Riyadh of America's commitment to its security. Biden himself traveled to Saudi Arabia in July 2022, seeking to signal his commitment to Riyadh while also prodding Riyadh to increase oil production, and wrote an op-ed for the *Washington Post* a week prior to his trip seeking to justify the visit amid widespread criticism of the move.⁵⁴ Biden stressed the importance of strengthening the U.S.-Saudi relationship, speaking explicitly about the U.S. commitment to uphold Saudi Arabia's security and defense.⁵⁵ In addition, the Biden administration is currently considering further policy concessions and security commitments to Riyadh to shore up the relationship, citing the return of great power competition—particularly China's expanding footprint in the Middle East—and the advancement of the Abraham Accords as the new strategic rationale for doing so.

TRADITIONAL RATIONALES

Enduring rationales for a strong U.S.-Saudi relationship typically revolve around three main issues: access to oil, joint counterterrorism efforts, and upholding stability in the Middle East. These rationales have guided U.S. policy toward Saudi Arabia for decades and are regularly raised to justify a strong U.S.-Saudi relationship. However, the

analysis underpinning these rationales is wrong. These justifications also neglect how Saudi Arabia has contributed to undermining U.S. interests in all three areas.

Oil

Oil has been central to the U.S.-Saudi relationship since its inception. But times have changed, as have global energy markets, as well as American and Saudi interests.

Proponents of a strong U.S.-Saudi relationship typically point to the importance of the Persian Gulf for the global oil market. The Persian Gulf is home to almost half of the world's oil reserves, accounts for one-third of global oil production, and is home to two of the most critical maritime chokepoints for global energy—the Strait of Hormuz and the Bab el-Mandeb Strait.⁵⁶ But the direct reliance of the United States on Persian Gulf oil has decreased considerably. The United States is now the world's largest oil producer, and only imported 7 percent of its oil from Saudi Arabia in 2022.⁵⁷ Still, this does not insulate the United States from the policies of Persian Gulf states. The price of oil will always be impacted by international developments because oil is a global, fungible commodity, the price of which is primarily dictated by supply and demand.⁵⁸

Many commentators in the United States believe that the continued provision of security for Saudi Arabia will lead to Riyadh deliberately adopting oil policies that are favorable to the United States. This assumption is incorrect. Saudi interests—more specifically, MBS' interests—as well as global supply and demand, dictate Saudi oil policy.⁵⁹ Riyadh benefits from high oil prices. The cradle-to-grave Saudi welfare state—largely designed to co-opt Saudi citizens into supporting the existing regime through public sector employment and luxurious benefits courtesy primarily of oil revenues—is currently overextended. The new nationalist transformation MBS seeks to establish as the bedrock of his authority, involving ambitious new domestic projects estimated to cost trillions of dollars, is also dependent on funding from oil revenues.⁶⁰

The centerpiece of this new nationalist project is Vision 2030—MBS' grand economic plan to transition the country away from oil and to restructure state-society relations inside Saudi Arabia. However, progress on Vision 2030 is lagging badly in two critical areas: private sector growth and

non-oil government revenue.⁶¹ Additionally, although Saudi Arabia's economy grew 8.7 percent in 2022 thanks to high oil prices—yielding the kingdom's first budget surplus in almost 10 years—the IMF projects this growth to slow to 1.9 percent in 2023, the steepest growth downgrade among major economies in the world.⁶² Given the continued centrality of oil to the Saudi economy and MBS' desperate need to increase revenue, it is foolish to think Riyadh will be swayed to adopt oil policies that do not advance its own core interests.

There are also several oil-related concerns typically cited when discussing the importance of the U.S.-Saudi relationship.

A leading concern is the notion that Saudi Arabia could “weaponize” its oil policies with the specific intention of hurting the United States. At its core, the notion of the oil weapon is “the idea that a major oil-or-gas-exporting state could use supply shutoffs to compel policy changes in an importing state.”⁶³ However, Saudi Arabia faces the same problems that any other state seeking to weaponize a global commodity would inevitably encounter.⁶⁴

“Given the continued centrality of oil to the Saudi economy, it is foolish to think Riyadh will adopt oil policies that do not advance its own core interests.”

The idea of the oil weapon is rooted in misunderstandings of the global oil market and the interests of producing countries. Attempts to weaponize oil have, historically, had considerable long-term negative ramifications for producer countries and their own economies.⁶⁵ Embargoes against specific countries are rarely effective, given that oil is a global commodity and countries can replace lost imports with relative ease.⁶⁶ Efforts by Saudi Arabia to unilaterally drive oil prices through the roof would impose large costs on oil consumers around the world, particularly China, who is Riyadh's largest oil consumer.⁶⁷ Such a strategy would also jeopardize Saudi market share at precisely the same time Riyadh desperately needs oil revenues for its grand domestic projects. Revenue from oil still accounts for roughly 40 percent of Saudi GDP and the vast majority of total Saudi exports, rendering the Saudi economy heavily reliant on petroleum.⁶⁸

Another oil-related concern often cited is the prevention of a regional hegemon from dominating Middle East oil. This reasoning posits that if one state—either an external or regional actor—were able to establish control over the region’s oil, they could then influence the global oil market in negative ways for the United States or, at the very least, disrupt the flow of oil from the Middle East. But, as I discuss below, no external or regional actor is capable of establishing hegemony within the Middle East.

Iran is often cited as the most likely belligerent to either attempt regional hegemony or disrupt Middle East oil output by launching a military operation to close the Strait of Hormuz. Such a move would cause global anger against Tehran, especially from Asian importers who constitute the majority consumer of Gulf oil and liquefied natural gas.⁶⁹ China in particular would suffer greatly as a result of such disruption, considering that Beijing gets more than half of its oil from the Persian Gulf.⁷⁰ Additionally, arguments pointing toward the possibility of Iran launching such an effort in the Strait of Hormuz tend to underestimate the logistical difficulties of doing so. Such a campaign would require tremendous resources and could well fail. Moreover, it would render Iran—or any other state—vulnerable to retaliation, either directly or against its interests elsewhere in the region.⁷¹

Given the inability to sway Riyadh on its oil policies and the absence of a threat to Middle East oil, the United States is effectively underwriting the security of Saudi Arabia while getting nothing in return.

Counterterrorism

Cooperation on counterterrorism is repeatedly cited as a critical element of the U.S.-Saudi relationship, with Riyadh regularly depicted as a critical partner for such efforts.⁷² The U.S. presence in the Middle East is thought to stabilize the region and prevent the Middle East from spawning “catastrophic terrorism.”⁷³ Saudi Arabia cooperates with the United States on counterterrorism, primarily through intelligence sharing, countering terrorism-related financing, and assisting in U.S. military operations.⁷⁴ Others cite Saudi Arabia’s religious role—being home to both Mecca and Medina—and how this grants Riyadh a unique role in Muslim world leadership.⁷⁵

Taking a step back, it is first necessary to recognize how terrorism as a threat has been greatly inflated and that U.S. foreign policy has tended to make the problem worse, not better.⁷⁶ The GWOT has been catastrophic for countering the real grievances that can lead to terrorism. It has contributed to an estimated 4.5 million deaths and the displacement of 38 million people.⁷⁷ This is in addition to widespread and systemic torture, incarceration, and surveillance.

“The threat from terrorism has been greatly inflated, and U.S. foreign policy has tended to make the problem worse, not better.”

The fact that Saudi Arabia is cited as a critical counterterrorism partner is actually rather ironic. For decades, the kingdom has devoted considerable resources to promoting a puritanical version of Islam.⁷⁸ From the funding of universities, charities, mosques, and so on, Saudi proselytization of an ultra-conservative form of Islam has truly been global in form.

MBS presents himself to the West as a break from this past. His efforts to present himself as a reformer are most glaring regarding religion, where he vows to return Saudi Arabia to a moderate form of Islam.⁷⁹ Many in the West have echoed such sentiments: Steven Cook and Martin Indyk, for example, claim that

Bin Salman’s decision to curtail these radical activities at home and abroad in favor of promoting a more moderate and tolerant Islam is a welcome development that could resonate in other Muslim countries. Should that effort falter at home, however, extremist Islam could come roaring back, creating a ripple effect across the Islamic world.⁸⁰

But is religion actually being reformed within Saudi Arabia? Perhaps the best way to characterize what is happening would be the restructuring of religion toward MBS’ broader project of power consolidation.⁸¹ Religious authority is being centralized under the authority of MBS and brought under

the direct control of the monarchy. The endeavor to return Saudi Arabia to so-called moderate Islam is a comprehensive effort by the state to eliminate its enemies under the guise of combating extremism and promoting moderation.⁸²

“Mohammed bin Salman has not sought to fundamentally reform Wahhabi doctrine and teachings. His project of moderate Islam is about loyalty and the centralization of religious power.”

Domestically, the effort to battle “extremist” clerics represents an offensive against religious figures who challenge either MBS’ absolute authority or his policies, not an assault on Wahhabism or the religious establishment. Mohammed bin Salman’s alliance with the official religious establishment remains intact and he has not sought to fundamentally reform Wahhabi doctrine and teachings.⁸³ Aided by new anti-terror legislation, this campaign is designed to target dissent, not extremism per se. Although Riyadh has targeted some clerics with extreme leanings, the vast majority have been peaceful advocates for political, economic, or social reform.⁸⁴ MBS’ project of moderate Islam is about loyalty and the centralization of religious power.⁸⁵

Under MBS, Saudi Arabia’s historic embrace of intense religiosity is now shifting toward a new form of Saudi hypernationalism. However, this reorientation toward overt nationalism does not equate to the decoupling of religion from Saudi identity. Islam continues to be marshaled as a mechanism of state identity, both internally and externally. Instead, whereas religion by itself has traditionally served as the basis of Saudi identity, it no longer is the sole source of identification for the Saudi state.

Abroad, Saudi Arabia has increasingly turned toward the promotion of so-called moderate Islam. There are two key elements to this government-sponsored moderate Islam. First is the promotion of a politically quietist and statist conceptualization of Islam that stresses absolute obedience to established authority.⁸⁶ Critical here is the portrayal of all forms of Islamism—whether mainstream or more radical—and all forms of political opposition as manifestations of extremism

and radicalism in order to eliminate all independent or dissenting religious and political voices capable of challenging state authority. Second, in the efforts to brand themselves as moderate, these regimes have also adopted the strategic usage of interfaith tolerance.⁸⁷ The curation of such an image is designed to present these actors as stabilizing forces throughout the Middle East despite their repressive policies at home and aggressive foreign policies that contribute to the underlying sources of regional instability.

This project of moderate Islam is designed to present an image to the West that shows the problems plaguing the Middle East as inherently religious. It is an attempt to draw attention away from how the authoritarian policies of states such as Saudi Arabia are often the underlying catalysts for regional instability, allowing those states to repress anyone they deem as a threat to their own rule under the guise of countering so-called extremist behavior.⁸⁸ MBS’ promotion of moderate Islam is inherently political, designed to support his domestic and geopolitical objectives instead of actually countering specific religious interpretations or practices.

The GWOT has been dramatically counterproductive, rooted in a misunderstanding of Islam and the interests of regional autocrats. Despite the fawning over MBS’ turn toward moderate Islam, this project is not a solution to countering extremist behavior; it is a cover for political repression.

Stability

The United States regularly anchors its relationship with Saudi Arabia on the belief that strong ties between Washington and Riyadh serve to promote the shared interest of Middle East stability.⁸⁹ Riyadh is perceived by the United States as a partner in ensuring political, economic, and societal order throughout the Middle East. Additionally, a strong U.S.-Saudi relationship is viewed by many as critical for preventing the emergence of a regional hegemon. Through a strong relationship with Riyadh, Washington believes it will be able to prevent the emergence of a dominant, hostile power in the region that could work against U.S. interests.

But Saudi Arabia does not promote political, economic, or societal order throughout the Middle East, nor is it the U.S.-Saudi relationship that is preventing the emergence of a regional hegemon.

America’s relationship with Saudi Arabia epitomizes

the myth of authoritarian stability that has underpinned U.S. foreign policy in the Middle East for decades. This myth refers to the false notion that autocratic rulers serve as the best guarantors of American interests in the region. As I have detailed at length previously, this account gets things backward: rather than being the solution to the region's problems, these actors are responsible for producing and exacerbating the greatest underlying problems in the Middle East. A blank check from Washington allows them to act with impunity both at home and abroad.⁹⁰

“Unwavering devotion to the al-Saud is not necessary to prevent the emergence of a regional hegemon. No actor in the region possesses the ability to dominate the Middle East.”

Unwavering devotion to the al-Saud is not necessary to prevent the emergence of a regional hegemon. No actor in the region possesses the ability to dominate the Middle East. Power in the Middle East is relatively balanced between the Gulf states, Iran, Egypt, Turkey, and Israel.⁹¹ Coupled with the relative weakness of regional militaries (with the exception of Israel), the high costs of war, and a regional geography that does not favor domination, it is virtually impossible for one actor to dominate the Middle East.⁹²

Far from promoting regional stability, Saudi Arabia—along with other U.S. partners in the region—shares blame for destabilizing the Middle East. Washington's unwavering support for the kingdom encourages behavior that is repressive, aggressive, and threatening to U.S. interests, while directly implicating the United States in Riyadh's policies.

Saudi Arabia is involved in almost every conflict zone and geopolitical fault line spanning the greater Middle East. Unwavering U.S. support has emboldened Saudi Arabia, allowing the kingdom to pursue reckless policies, knowing that the United States will come to its aid and will not hold it responsible.

After the Arab uprisings, Saudi Arabia rushed to aid allied autocratic forces to crush the democratic aspirations of the disenfranchised masses and further entrench the greatest

underlying divide within the Middle East: that between the autocratic governments that dominate the region and the people they rule over.⁹³

Saudi Arabia has pursued myriad destabilizing and reckless policies. Particularly devastating for the region has been the decades-long Saudi-Iran conflict. Competition between Saudi Arabia and Iran for regional influence has affected almost every corner of the Middle East.⁹⁴ In order to advance its own objectives, Riyadh has sought to steer U.S. foreign policy in the region toward confrontation with Iran, despite it being in contrast to the interests of the United States.⁹⁵

Saudi Arabia's reckless behavior also extends far beyond its competition with Iran. In 2017, Saudi Arabia, alongside the UAE, spearheaded an air, land, and naval blockade of Qatar that lasted until 2021. Popularly referred to as the “Gulf crisis,” Saudi Arabia and its partners allegedly included plans for a military operation against Doha before being dissuaded by the United States.⁹⁶ That same year, MBS effectively kidnapped Lebanon's Prime Minister Saad Hariri while he was in Saudi Arabia, pressuring him to resign his position.⁹⁷ In Yemen, Saudi Arabia has, alongside the UAE, led a military intervention that produced the world's worst humanitarian crisis and caused more than 377,000 deaths.⁹⁸ The U.S. weapons that were sold to Saudi Arabia and the UAE were transferred to al Qaeda-linked fighters and other hardline militant groups in Yemen.⁹⁹ Saudi Arabia is also increasingly pursuing influence in new theaters, such as the Horn of Africa and the Eastern Mediterranean.¹⁰⁰ Globally, Saudi Arabia is engaged in expansive surveillance, hacking, and harassment efforts, including inside the United States.¹⁰¹

Recently, however, Saudi foreign policy appears to be shifting due to changing regional and international conditions. The attack on the Abqaiq and Khurais oil facilities, attributed by U.S. officials to Iran, coupled with the United States not responding directly against Tehran despite pressure from Riyadh, highlighted Saudi vulnerability.¹⁰² Across the Middle East, counterrevolutionary forces have largely succeeded, evidenced by an authoritarian resurgence. The openings for political change and the intense competitions for regional influence that resulted from the uprisings have, for now, receded. In Yemen, Saudi Arabia has been unable to defeat the Houthis, despite expending considerable amounts of money in the process: at its height, the war cost Riyadh an estimated \$5–6 billion a month.¹⁰³ Moreover,

China and Russia have both expanded their respective footprints throughout the Middle East as the region enters a new period of multipolarity.¹⁰⁴

Saudi Arabia has responded to this array of challenges with an increasing turn to diplomacy. Riyadh ended the blockades against Qatar, sought to reintegrate Syria's Bashar al-Assad back into the regional fold, is engaging in (largely unsuccessful) negotiations in Yemen, and reestablished diplomatic relations with Iran that had been suspended in 2016.¹⁰⁵ Of particular note is the recent rapprochement between Saudi Arabia and Iran, which have long battled for regional influence, as noted previously. Following the reestablishment of diplomatic relations between Saudi Arabia and Iran, the foreign ministers of the two countries met in Tehran, where they highlighted areas of cooperation and their shared desire to increase trade.¹⁰⁶ During this meeting, Saudi Arabia invited Iran's president, Ebrahim Raisi, for an official visit to the kingdom.¹⁰⁷ Iran's foreign minister, Hossein Amirabdollahian, later traveled to Jeddah, Saudi Arabia, in August 2023 to discuss "neighborly policy" and sustainable bilateral ties.¹⁰⁸

“Strong partnerships with dictatorships are increasingly held to be essential to combating Russian and Chinese advances in the region.”

These developments are, on the surface at least, a significant reversal from when, just a few years earlier, MBS referred to Iranian strongman Ayatollah Khamenei as being worse than Adolf Hitler.¹⁰⁹ Diplomacy of this nature should be encouraged. However, this recent turn by Riyadh and Tehran should not be interpreted as a cessation of long-standing strategic competition between Saudi Arabia and Iran. Both countries remain fundamentally at odds regarding the regional distribution of power in the Middle East. This turn toward de-escalation should be interpreted as opportunistic maneuvering by both parties, given the changing regional and international contexts as well as the increased concern with pressing domestic issues.¹¹⁰

Although such developments are promising, the underlying

distrust and geopolitical tensions between Saudi Arabia and its regional competitors have not disappeared. The competition is best thought of as being frozen, with both regional and international contexts currently favoring de-escalation.¹¹¹ However, such conflicts can easily be reignited, particularly considering that the root causes of the Arab uprisings have only grown worse.¹¹² Conditions can shift rapidly, as can the strategic calculus of ambitious actors across the Middle East.

NEW RATIONALES

While the traditional rationales of oil, counterterrorism, and stability continue to underpin the case for a strong U.S.-Saudi relationship, they are quickly giving way to new justifications centered on great power competition in the Middle East and the advancement of the Abraham Accords.

Great Power Competition

As Washington has settled on competition with Russia and China as the new organizing principle of its foreign policy, that logic is now one of the most commonly cited reasons for continued deep U.S. engagement in the Middle East. Strong partnerships with dictatorships are increasingly held to be essential to combating Russian and Chinese advances in the region. Brett McGurk, the current White House Coordinator for the Middle East and North Africa, argues that partnerships with Arab autocracies such as Saudi Arabia provide the United States with a unique comparative advantage over U.S. competitors in the region.¹¹³ According to this line of thought, if the United States does not maintain these strong relationships, it would create a strategic vacuum to be filled by Russia or China, resulting in Saudi Arabia and others turning toward Moscow or Beijing as their "great power guarantors."¹¹⁴

Both Russia and China have considerably expanded their respective footprints in the Middle East, including with Saudi Arabia. Russia and Saudi Arabia have continued to coordinate on oil production following Moscow's invasion of Ukraine, much to Washington's displeasure.¹¹⁵ Saudi Arabia more than doubled its imports of discounted and sanctioned Russian oil in the second quarter of 2022 so that it can use this fuel domestically while selling its own oil at higher prices

internationally.¹¹⁶ Moscow has also expanded its weapons sales to Saudi Arabia.¹¹⁷ Ties between Saudi Arabia and China have also expanded, with President Xi Jinping visiting the kingdom in December 2022.¹¹⁸ China is Saudi Arabia's largest trade partner and oil consumer, and investments between the two countries have reached record heights.¹¹⁹ Similar to Russia, China has also expanded its weapons sales to Saudi Arabia.¹²⁰ Beijing has also widened its diplomatic posture in the region, helping broker the reestablishment of relations between Saudi Arabia and Iran in March 2023.¹²¹

“Neither Russia nor China is capable of filling an American void in the Middle East, nor do they desire to.”

At the same time, neither Russia nor China is capable of filling an American void in the Middle East, nor do they desire to. As I have argued elsewhere, Moscow and Beijing benefit from the U.S.-led security order in the region, for it has “provided the security umbrella for them to become more involved in the region without having to assume the costs of physically protecting their interests.”¹²²

Russia and China are opportunists in the Middle East, and neither of them is able or willing to build a new political and security order in the region. As the American experience in the Middle East has shown, an external hegemon attempting to maintain a regional order requires an enormous amount of political, economic, and military resources, and still runs a high risk of failure.

Both Russia and China are facing considerable economic troubles at home, particularly Moscow after its disastrous invasion of neighboring Ukraine.¹²³ Moscow and Beijing are far more concerned with their own immediate neighborhoods and are also undermined by the authoritarian nature of their own governments, which need to dedicate vast amounts of resources to police the state internally to maintain their own authority.

States within the region are well aware of the limitations facing Russia and China. Regional actors such as Saudi Arabia have sought to manipulate great power politics in order to advance their own strategic objectives.¹²⁴ In the short term, Saudi Arabia and other U.S. regional partners have

cultivated Washington's anxiety about losing its position relative to Russia or China and are pressing for major policy concessions, resulting in a type of “reverse leverage.”¹²⁵ Saudi officials have themselves acknowledged this: according to the *Wall Street Journal*, “in private, Saudi officials said, the crown prince has said he expects that by playing major powers against each other, Saudi Arabia can eventually pressure Washington to concede to its demands for better access to U.S. weapons and nuclear technology.”¹²⁶

In the long term, Saudi Arabia and other regional states are recognizing multipolarity as a reality and are positioning themselves accordingly to best advance their own interests. The United States should do the same.¹²⁷ If navigated correctly, the return of multipolarity to the Middle East can be a net benefit for the United States.

The Abraham Accords

The advancement of the series of normalization agreements brokered by the Trump administration between Israel and various Arab states—the Abraham Accords—has rapidly emerged as a new framework for U.S. foreign policy in the Middle East.¹²⁸

The desire to broker Saudi-Israel normalization has assumed a central position in the Biden administration's approach to the region, which has argued that the United States has a national security interest in brokering formal diplomatic relations between those countries.¹²⁹ There have been a flurry of reports indicating that the Biden administration is pushing for Saudi-Israel normalization by the end of 2023.¹³⁰ Biden centered his dual visit to Israel and Saudi Arabia in 2022 on this issue of normalization.¹³¹ In return for normalization with Israel, Saudi Arabia is pressing the Biden administration for more formalized security commitments, as well as help with developing their civilian nuclear program—namely, the ability to independently enrich uranium.¹³²

The United States has little to gain from brokering Saudi-Israel normalization, and the concessions Saudi Arabia is demanding in return are detrimental to U.S. interests.¹³³

There is no strategic incentive for, or benefit to, the United States for granting policy concessions and/or increasing security commitments to Saudi Arabia in exchange for formally normalizing relations with Israel.

Informal Saudi-Israel ties have grown considerably over the past two decades.¹³⁴ The strategic interests of Saudi Arabia and Israel have increasingly converged, especially following the Arab uprisings and growing shared fears over preserving regional status quo.¹³⁵ The shared strategic interests of political elites within Saudi Arabia and Israel has ushered in dramatic new levels of cooperation, under the aegis of what has been referred to as “implicit normalization.”¹³⁶

Saudi Arabia does not require U.S. support to normalize relations with Israel. The two countries have already worked together toward shared strategic objectives, and it is in their own strategic interest to continue to do so.

“The United States has little to gain from brokering Saudi-Israel normalization, and the concessions Saudi Arabia is demanding are detrimental to U.S. interests.”

Although Saudi Arabia and Israel share several strategic interests, MBS has signaled to Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu that Riyadh retains its own agency and will not bear the costs of military confrontation against Iran. This is particularly relevant, given that tensions between Israel and Iran continue to escalate. Riyadh does not wish to confront Tehran directly because of the catastrophic ramifications that Iran’s retaliation could wreak on Saudi territory. This was arguably one of the central rationales behind the restoration of relations between Riyadh and Tehran. The deal between Saudi Arabia and Iran has already reportedly caused a stir inside Israel, particularly for Netanyahu, who seeks to formalize an anti-Iran regional alliance.¹³⁷

MBS is attempting to exploit growing fears in Washington that the United States is losing influence in the Middle East, particularly as other actors, such as China, are expanding their own regional presence. This strategy appears to be working: Biden and his team are reportedly seriously considering providing Saudi Arabia with a security guarantee in return for Riyadh formally normalizing relations with Israel.¹³⁸ Numerous administration officials have traveled to Saudi Arabia to discuss this possibility.¹³⁹ Such a move would

be disastrous for U.S. interests, entrapping Washington as Riyadh’s security guarantor despite a fundamental disconnect between U.S. and Saudi interests and values. This agreement would risk American lives to defend a repressive dictatorship and provide a framework for other regional dictators to pressure the United States into similar concessions.

Instead of advancing U.S. interests, a deal that increased U.S. security commitments to Saudi Arabia in exchange for normalizing relations with Israel would further solidify U.S. support for the underlying sources of regional instability within the Middle East.

All the Arab states that joined the Abraham Accords were granted considerable policy concessions for doing so—such as approving the provisioning of F-35 stealth fighters and MQ-9 Reaper drones to the UAE and formally recognizing Moroccan sovereignty over the contested Western Sahara—without any serious debate as to whether such tradeoffs were in the interests of the United States. The Abraham Accords provided the United States with negligible benefits while compounding the core problems that continue to lead to instability in the Middle East. The regional order the accords sought to buttress is inherently unstable. Worse, the Abraham Accords are rapidly emerging as a springboard for further U.S. commitments and entanglements in the region at a time when the Middle East no longer represents a core theater of U.S. interests.¹⁴⁰ Washington must not pay the costs of normalization while sacrificing its own interests in the process.

REEVALUATING U.S.-SAUDI POLICY

It’s past time for an official reevaluation of the U.S.-Saudi relationship. Currently, U.S. policy toward Saudi Arabia—and the Middle East in general—is on autopilot, underwriting the interests of autocratic actors while harming the interests of the United States. It is not a question of whether the United States engages with these actors, but rather how Washington engages to best advance U.S. interests and values. What is needed is not a rupture of the U.S.-Saudi relationship, but a restructuring, one that reflects changing regional and international contexts and the limited U.S. interests in the region.

Saudi Arabia is actively undermining American interests in the Middle East while the United States continues

to provide security for the kingdom. It is imperative to recognize the fundamental disconnect between U.S. and Saudi interests.

A new approach should be largely limited to diplomacy. Washington should end its complicity in the crimes, atrocities, and destabilizing behavior of Saudi Arabia by ending weapons sales and removing U.S. troops from the kingdom. Unwavering U.S. support has emboldened Riyadh to pursue reckless and destabilizing policies because it is comfortable in the assurance that the United States will come to its aid and not hold it responsible for its actions. What incentive does Saudi Arabia—or any other state in the region—have to abandon its repressive and aggressive domestic and foreign policies when the United States “all but guaranteed their existence through the provision of diplomatic, economic, and military assistance?”¹⁴¹

“Saudi Arabia shares neither U.S. interests nor U.S. values. Saudi Arabia is not an ally. For this reason, Washington should stop treating it as such.”

Critical to this new approach is the abandoning of a dangerous new paradigm that is increasingly dominating U.S. foreign policy considerations in the region: great power competition. The Middle East does not represent a theater of core U.S. interests, and the expanding footprints of Russia and China in the region do not constitute a threat to American security or prosperity. Instead, if navigated correctly, the return of multipolarity to the Middle East could be a net benefit for the United States, providing Washington with an opportunity to distance itself from the region.

The greatest danger to the United States are the regional actors who seek to entrap the United States as their continued security guarantor, despite not sharing U.S. interests or values. Washington must recognize its regional partners

are using the return of great power politics to pressure the United States into doubling-down on supporting autocrats while sacrificing its own interests in the process.

Restructuring U.S.-Saudi relations is a needed first step toward a broader deemphasis of the Middle East in U.S. foreign policy. Washington’s continuous support for actors such as Saudi Arabia and the artificial regional order they preside over has resulted in a vicious cycle: by committing itself to the root of regional instability, the United States repeatedly finds itself having to confront challenges that are largely the product of its own presence and policies in the Middle East.

A U.S. foreign policy in the Middle East divorced from these autocratic actors would be able to engage the region solely from a perspective of American interests.

CONCLUSION

The U.S.-Saudi relationship is in desperate need of an overhaul. The prevailing reasoning for maintaining a strong U.S.-Saudi relationship does not hold up to scrutiny. Saudi Arabia shares neither U.S. interests nor U.S. values. Saudi Arabia is not an ally. For this reason, Washington should stop treating it as such. This would entail winding down U.S. arms sales, military basing, and the political cover currently provided to the kingdom—rather than potentially expanding these and similar commitments. Such moves should be the first step in a broader revamping of U.S. Middle East policy toward more limited objectives in the region that advance the interests of the American people.

The United States should approach Saudi Arabia as it would any other state that does not share our interests or our values: from arm’s length. When it comes to U.S. policy toward Saudi Arabia, less is more. The United States must decide whether it will continue underwriting actors such as Saudi Arabia and the artificial status quo in the Middle East, or whether it will recognize the failures of its own policies and limit its involvement to a level commensurate with U.S. interests.

NOTES

1. F. Gregory Gause III, "The Kingdom and the Power: How to Salvage the U.S.-Saudi Relationship," *Foreign Affairs*, January/February 2023.
2. See, for example, Steven A. Cook and Martin S. Indyk, *The Case for a New U.S.-Saudi Strategic Compact* (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2022).
3. Osamah F. Khalil, *America's Dream Palace: Middle East Expertise and the Rise of the National Security State* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2016).
4. Reema Bandar Alsaud, "A New Shape for US-Saudi Relations," *Politico*, July 14, 2022.
5. Thomas L. Friedman, "Biden Is Weighing a Big Middle East Deal," *New York Times*, July 27, 2023.
6. Pascal Menoret, "Saudi Arabia," in *The Middle East*, ed. Ellen Lust (Thousand Oaks, CA: CQ Press, 2017): 737–54.
7. Standard Oil would later join with the Texas Oil Company to start the Arabian American Oil Company, ARAMCO, in 1944. ARAMCO was nationalized by Saudi Arabia in 1980.
8. Timo Kivimäki, "Democracy, Autocrats and U.S. Policies in the Middle East," *Middle East Policy* 19, no. 1 (2012): 64–71.
9. "Agreements between the United States and Saudi Arabia Concerning the Air Base at Dhahran," U.S. Department of State, June 18, 1951.
10. Madawi Al-Rasheed, *The Son King: Reform and Repression in Saudi Arabia* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2021).
11. "Address by President Carter on the State of the Union Before a Joint Session of Congress," January 23, 1980.
12. Jerry Taylor and Peter Van Doren, "Time to Lay the 1973 Oil Embargo to Rest," *Cato at Liberty* (blog), October 17, 2003.
13. Bruce Riedel, *Kings and Presidents: Saudi Arabia and the United States since FDR* (Washington: Brookings Institution Press, 2021).
14. Madawi Al-Rasheed, *The Son King: Reform and Repression in Saudi Arabia* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2021).
15. Jon Hoffman, "Religion, the State, and Politics in Saudi Arabia," *Middle East Policy* 26, no. 3 (2019): 45–61.
16. Deborah Amos, "Arab Leaders Feel U.S. Abandoned Mubarak," NPR, February 9, 2011.
17. Gamal Selim, "The United States and the Arab Spring: The Dynamics of Political Engineering," *Arab Studies Quarterly* 35, no. 3 (2013): 255–72.
18. Christopher Blanchard, "Saudi Arabia: Background and U.S. Relations," Congressional Research Service, no. RL33533, April 22, 2016.
19. Madawi Al-Rasheed, *The Son King: Reform and Repression in Saudi Arabia* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2021).
20. Thomas Friedman, "Saudi Arabia's Arab Spring, at Last," *New York Times*, November 23, 2017.
21. Aziz El Yaakoubi, "Saudi Arabia for the First Time Marks Its Founding, Downplaying Conservative Roots," Reuters, February 22, 2022.
22. See, respectively, Shannon Van Sant, "Saudi Arabia Lifts Ban on Female Drivers," NPR, June 24, 2018; Clea Skopeliti, "Saudi Women Allowed to Live Alone without Permission from Male Guardian," *Independent*, June 11, 2021; and Emma Graham-Harrison, "Saudi Arabia Allows Women to Travel without Male Guardian's Approval," *The Guardian*, August 2, 2019.
23. Lauren Said-Moorhouse, "Saudi Arabia Strips Religious Police of Arrest Powers," CNN, April 14, 2016.
24. See, respectively, Ilayda Kocak, "Saudi Arabia Lifts the Cinema Ban after 35 Years," PBS, December 12, 2017; and "Saudi Arabia Allows Concerts—Even Country Music," *The Economist*, June 1, 2017.
25. Ben Hubbard, "Saudi Prince, Asserting Power, Brings Clerics to Heel," *New York Times*, November 5, 2017.
26. Daniel Brumberg, "Mapping Saudi Arabia's New Ruling Bargain," Arab Center Washington DC, July 3, 2018.
27. Sharon Benjamin, "Saudi Arabia Megaprojects: 15 Massive Developments in the Making," *Arabian Business*, February 16, 2023; and Sean Ingle, "Money Talks: How Saudi Arabia's Soft Power Project Is Shaking Up Sport," *The Guardian*, June 7, 2023.
28. Jon Hoffman, "The Arab Gulf's New Nationalism,"

Foreign Policy, August 7, 2023.

29. Eman Alhoussein, “Saudi First: How Hyper-Nationalism Is Transforming Saudi Arabia,” European Council on Foreign Relations, June 19, 2019.

30. Melanie Cammett et al., *A Political Economy of the Middle East* (Boulder: Westview Press, 2015); and “Saudi Population at 32.2 Million, 63% of Saudis under 30 Years Old, Census Shows,” Reuters, May 31, 2023.

31. See, respectively, Robbie Gramer and Lara Seligman, “Trump Doubles Down on War in Yemen,” *Foreign Policy*, September 12, 2018; and Mark Landler and Peter Baker, “Trump Vetoes Measure to Force End to U.S. Involvement in Yemen War,” *New York Times*, April 16, 2019.

32. “Trump Defies Congress—to Shield MBS from Accountability on Jamal Khashoggi,” *Washington Post*, April 21, 2020.

33. Timothy Gardner, “U.S. Shared Nuclear Power Info with Saudi Arabia after Khashoggi Killed,” Reuters, June 4, 2019.

34. Valentina Pop, “Trump Praises Saudi Crown Prince for Doing ‘a Spectacular Job,’” *Wall Street Journal*, June 29, 2019.

35. Bess Levin, “Report: Trump Bragged about Protecting Saudi Prince Whose Goons Dismembered a Journalist via Bone Saw,” *Vanity Fair*, September 10, 2020.

36. “Security Assistance Monitor—Saudi Arabia,” Center for International Policy.

37. Patricia Zengerle, “Defying Congress, Trump Sets \$8 Billion–Plus in Weapons Sales to Saudi Arabia, UAE,” Reuters, May 24, 2019.

38. See, respectively, Rebecca Kheel, “Trump Reimposes Iran Nuclear Deal Sanctions,” *The Hill*, August 6, 2018; and Zachary Cohen et al., “US Drone Strike Ordered by Trump Kills Top Iranian Commander in Baghdad,” CNN, January 4, 2020.

39. Susan B. Glasser, “‘You’re Gonna Have a Fucking War’: Mark Milley’s Fight to Stop Trump from Striking Iran,” *New Yorker*, July 15, 2021.

40. Timothy Gardner et al., “Special Report: Trump Told Saudi: Cut Oil Supply or Lose U.S. Military Support—Sources,” Reuters, April 30, 2020.

41. Timothy Gardner et al., “Special Report: Trump Told Saudi: Cut Oil Supply or Lose U.S. Military Support—Sources,” Reuters, April 30, 2020.

42. Patrick Wintour and Julian Borger, “Saudi Offers ‘Proof’ of Iran’s Role in Oil Attacks and Urges US Response,” *The Guardian*, September 18, 2019.

43. Steve Holland and Rania El Gamal, “Trump Says He Does Not Want War after Attack on Saudi Oil Facilities,” Reuters, September 16, 2019.

44. Eric Schmitt and David E. Sanger, “Trump Orders Troops and Weapons to Saudi Arabia in Message of Deterrence to Iran,” *New York Times*, October 11, 2019.

45. David Kirkpatrick and Kate Kelly, “Before Giving Billions to Jared Kushner, Saudi Investment Fund Had Big Doubts,” *New York Times*, April 10, 2022.

46. Travis Waldron, “Joe Biden Says He’d End Aid to Saudis, in Contrast to Obama,” *HuffPost*, November 20, 2019.

47. “Anniversary of Jamal Khashoggi’s Murder—Statement by Vice President Joe Biden,” October 2, 2020.

48. Natasha Turak, “Biden’s Snub of Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman Is a ‘Warning’ Signaling a Relationship Downgrade,” CNBC, February 17, 2021.

49. Annelle Sheline and Bruce Riedel, “Biden’s Broken Promise on Yemen,” Brookings Institution, September 16, 2021; and Julian E. Barnes and David E. Sanger, “Saudi Crown Prince Is Held Responsible for Khashoggi Killing in U.S. Report,” *New York Times*, July 17, 2021; and “Security Assistance Monitor—Saudi Arabia,” Center for International Policy.

50. Dion Nissenbaum et al., “Saudi, Emirati Leaders Decline Calls with Biden during Ukraine Crisis,” *Wall Street Journal*, March 8, 2022.

51. Camila Domonoske, “5 Things to Know about Saudi Arabia’s Stunning Decision to Cut Oil Production,” NPR, April 3, 2023; and Joe Hernandez, “Saudi Arabia Cuts Oil Production Again to Shore Up Prices—This Time on Its Own,” NPR, June 4, 2023.

52. John Hudson, “Saudi Crown Prince Threatened ‘Major’ Economic Pain on U.S. amid Oil Feud,” *Washington Post*, June 8, 2023.

53. See, for example, Steven A. Cook and Martin Indyk, “Go Big in Saudi Arabia,” *Foreign Affairs*, June 20, 2022; Firas Maksad, “A Crisis in U.S.–Middle East Relations,” *Wall Street Journal*, March 21, 2022; and Robert Satloff, “Why Arab Allies Don’t Trust the U.S. on Ukraine,” *Wall Street Journal*, April 8, 2022.

54. Joe Biden, “Why I’m Going to Saudi Arabia,” *Washington Post*, July 9, 2022.
55. “The Jeddah Communique: A Joint Statement between the United States of America and the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia,” White House, July 15, 2022.
56. Li-Chen Sim, “Global Energy Markets and the Persian Gulf,” in *Routledge Handbook of Persian Gulf Politics*, ed. Mehran Kamrava (New York: Routledge, 2020): 187–202.
57. “Oil and Petroleum Products Explained,” U.S. Energy Information Administration, August 9, 2023.
58. Justin Logan, “The Case for Withdrawing from the Middle East,” *Defense Priorities*, September 30, 2020.
59. Hadi Fathallah, “Saudi Oil Policy and Global Order,” Carnegie Endowment, April 6, 2023.
60. Nabih Bulos, “Saudi Arabia Tries to Remake Itself with Huge ‘Giga-Projects,’” *Los Angeles Times*, January 12, 2023.
61. “Saudi Arabia—The Ambition versus the Reality of Vision 2030,” *Control Risks*, January 10, 2023.
62. Abeer Abu Omar, “Saudi Arabia Veers from Russia with Biggest IMF Downgrade,” *Bloomberg*, July 25, 2023.
63. Emma Ashford, “The Problem with Being a Petrostate,” *Foreign Policy*, June 19, 2022.
64. John Kemp, “Saudi Arabia’s Oil Weapon Doesn’t Work,” *Reuters*, October 16, 2018.
65. John Kemp, “Oil Weapon Has Proved a Double-Edged Sword: Kemp,” *Reuters*, October 17, 2018.
66. Keith Crane et al., “Imported Oil and U.S. National Security,” RAND Corporation, 2009.
67. “Saudi-China Energy, Trade, and Investment Ties,” *Reuters*, December 6, 2022.
68. Cathrin Schaer, “Saudi Arabia’s Bid to Shift from Oil—Fantasy or Reality?,” *DW*, June 11, 2022.
69. “Asia Region Is Most Dependent on Middle East Oil, LNG Supplies,” *Reuters*, January 8, 2020.
70. Brad Plumer, “China Now Gets More Oil from the Middle East than the US Does,” *Vox*, September 3, 2014.
71. Eugene Gholz, “Nothing Much to Do: Why America Can Bring All Troops Home from the Middle East,” Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft, Quincy Paper no. 7, June 24, 2021.
72. See, for example, Bradley Bowman et al., “The United States and Saudi Arabia: A Possible Path Forward,” Foundation for Defense of Democracies, April 28, 2023.
73. Hal Brands, “Biden Can Leave Afghanistan but Not the Middle East,” *Bloomberg*, August 26, 2021.
74. Daniel L. Byman, “Getting Real with Riyadh,” Brookings Institution, April 17, 2017.
75. See Steven A. Cook and Martin S. Indyk, *The Case for a New U.S.–Saudi Strategic Compact* (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2022).
76. A Trevor Thrall and Erik Goepner, “Step Back: Lessons for U.S. Foreign Policy from the Failed War on Terror,” *Cato Policy Analysis* no. 814, June 26, 2017.
77. See, respectively, Mariam Berger, “Post–9/11 Wars Have Contributed to Some 4.5 Million Deaths, Report Says,” *Washington Post*, May 15, 2023; and David Vine et al., “Creating Refugees: Displacement Caused by the United States’ Post–9/11 Wars,” *Costs of War*, Brown University, August 19, 2021.
78. Peter Mandaville, ed., *Wahhabism and the World: Understanding Saudi Arabia’s Global Influence on Islam* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2022).
79. “Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman Talks to TIME about the Middle East, Saudi Arabia’s Plans, and President Trump,” *Time*, April 5, 2018.
80. Steven A. Cook and Martin S. Indyk, *The Case for a New U.S.–Saudi Strategic Compact* (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2022).
81. Jon Hoffman, “The Evolving Relationship between Religion and Politics in Saudi Arabia,” Arab Center Washington DC, April 20, 2022.
82. Jon Hoffman, “The Arab Autocrat’s New Religious Playbook,” *Foreign Policy*, April 11, 2023.
83. Yasmine Farouk and Nathan Brown, “Saudi Arabia’s Religious Reforms Are Touching Nothing but Changing Everything,” Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 7, 2021.
84. Ola Salem and Abdullah Alaoudh, “Mohammed bin

Salman's Fake Anti-Extremist Campaign," *Foreign Policy*, June 13, 2019.

85. "Saudi Arabia: New Counterterrorism Law Enables Abuse," Human Rights Watch, November 23, 2017.

86. Walaa Quisay and Thomas Parker, "On the Theology of Obedience: an Analysis of Shaykh Bin Bayyah and Shaykh Hamza Yusuf's Political Thought," *Maydan*, January 8, 2019.

87. David Warren, "Interfaith Dialogue in the United Arab Emirates: Where International Relations Meets State Branding," Berkley Center for Religion, Peace, and World Affairs, July 12, 2021.

88. Annela Sheline, "Shifting Reputations for 'Moderation': Evidence from Qatar, Jordan, and Morocco," *Middle East Law and Governance* 12, no. 1 (2020): 109-29.

89. "United States-Saudi Arabia Relationship: Eight Decades of Partnership," U.S. Department of State, June 6, 2023.

90. Jon Hoffman, "A Shaky Foundation: The Myth of Authoritarian Stability in the Middle East," *Cato Policy Analysis* no. 939, December 20, 2022.

91. Justin Logan, "The Case for Withdrawing from the Middle East," *Defense Priorities*, September 30, 2020.

92. Eugene Gholz, "Nothing Much to Do: Why America Can Bring All Troops Home from the Middle East," *Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft*, Quincy Paper no. 7, June 24, 2021.

93. Mehran Kamrava, "The Arab Spring and the Saudi-led Counterrevolution," *Orbis* 56, no. 1 (2012): 96-104.

94. Simon Mabon, *The Struggle for Supremacy in the Middle East: Saudi Arabia and Iran* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2023).

95. Richard Sokolsky and Aaron David Miller, "Saudi Arabia and Israel Are Pushing US to Confront Iran. Trump Shouldn't Take the Bait," *CNN*, May 1, 2019.

96. Sarah McFarlane et al., "Saudi Arabia Lines Up Deal to Buy U.S. Natural Gas," *Wall Street Journal*, May 22, 2019.

97. David Ignatius, "Saudi Arabia Forcibly Detained Lebanon's Prime Minister, Sources Say," *Washington Post*, November 10, 2017.

98. "Yemen: Why Is the War There Getting More Violent?," *BBC*, April 14, 2023.

99. Nima Elbagir et al., "Sold to an Ally, Lost to an Enemy," *CNN*, February 2019.

100. See, respectively, Shady Ahmed Mansour and Yara Yehia Ahmed, "Saudi Arabia and UAE in the Horn of Africa," *Contemporary Arab Affairs* 12, no. 3 (2019): 99-118; and Cinzia Bianco, "Gulf Monarchies and the Eastern Mediterranean: Growing Ambitions," *European Council on Foreign Relations*, May 2020.

101. Jon Hoffman, "'Bots' and Bans: Social Media and Regime Propaganda in the Middle East," *Open Democracy*, March 12, 2020; and Jon Hoffman, "Espionage and Repression in the Middle East Courtesy of the West," *Open Democracy*, May 15, 2020.

102. "Attacks on Saudi Oil Facilities: Effects and Responses," *Congressional Research Service Insight*, October 1, 2019.

103. Bruce Riedel, "In Yemen, Iran Outsmarts Saudi Arabia Again," *Brookings Institution*, December 6, 2017.

104. Jon Hoffman, "The Return of Great Power Competition to the Middle East: A Two-Level Game," *Middle East Policy* 28, no. 1 (2021): 87-104.

105. See, respectively, "Qatar Crisis: Saudi Arabia and Allies Restore Diplomatic Ties with Emirate," *BBC*, January 5, 2021; "Syria's Assad Arrives to Saudi Arabia for Arab League Summit," *Reuters*, May 19, 2023; Patrick Wintour, "Saudi Arabia Makes Peace Proposal for Yemen after Houthi Talks," *The Guardian*, April 10, 2023; and Malak Harb, "Saudi, Iran Restore Ties, Say They Seek Mideast Stability," *Associated Press*, April 6, 2023. Critical to note regarding Syria is the turn that happened following MBS' rise to power. Although Riyadh is only now officially reaching out to the Assad government, MBS reportedly "gave a covert green light for Russia's intervention in Syria," and viewed the threat of a "Muslim Brotherhood revolution" in Syria as a greater threat than Assad. See Julian Borger, "Saudi Strongman 'Encouraged' Russia Intervention in Syria, Lawsuit Claims," *The Guardian*, August 16, 2020.

106. Maziar Motamedi, "Saudi, Iran Foreign Ministers Meet in Tehran amid Warming Ties," *Al Jazeera*, June 17, 2023.

107. Najmeh Bozorgmehr, "Saudi Arabia Invited President to Visit in Latest Sign of Rapprochement," *Financial Times*, June 17, 2023.

108. Jon Gambrell, "Iran's Foreign Minister Visits Saudi Arabia's Powerful Crown Prince as Tensions between Rivals Ease," *Associated Press*, August 18, 2023.

109. Jeffrey Goldberg, “Saudi Crown Prince: Iran’s Supreme Leader ‘Makes Hitler Look Good,’” *The Atlantic*, April 2, 2018.
110. In terms of domestic concerns, for Saudi Arabia this means successfully executing its ambitious new nationalist project. For Iran, this means buttressing regime authority in the wake of popular opposition and domestic economic malaise.
111. Galip Dalay and Tarik Yousef, “Making Sense of the Middle East’s Great Reset,” *National Interest*, January 9, 2022.
112. Maha Yahya, “The Middle East Is on the Brink Again,” *Foreign Affairs*, March 22, 2022.
113. Mina Al-Oraibi, “Brett McGurk: US ‘Going Back to Basics’ with Middle East Policy,” *The National*, November 25, 2021.
114. Seth Cropsey and Gary Roughead, “A U.S. Withdrawal Will Cause a Power Struggle in the Middle East,” *Foreign Policy*, December 17, 2019. For an overview of why such “vacuum” arguments are flawed, see: Benjamin Friedman, “Don’t Fear Vacuums: It’s Safe to Go Home,” *Defense Priorities*, December 7, 2022.
115. Guy Laron, “The OPEC+ Puzzle: Why Russian-Saudi Cooperation Starts—and Stops—with Oil Prices,” *Wilson Center*, January 19, 2023.
116. “Exclusive: Saudi Arabia Doubles Second-Quarter Russian Fuel Oil Imports for Power Generation,” *Reuters*, July 15, 2022.
117. Alexey Khlebnikov, “Why Russia Is Increasing Military Ties with Saudi Arabia and Egypt,” *Middle East Eye*, September 1, 2021.
118. Jon Grambrell, “China’s Xi Visits Saudi Arabia to Cement Gulf Arab Ties,” *Associated Press*, December 7, 2022.
119. Natasha Turak, “Saudi Arabia and China Are Part of a Multipolar World Order, and Their Mutual Interests Are ‘Strong and Rising,’ Minister Says,” *CNBC*, June 13, 2023.
120. Alvite Ningthoujam, “The Middle East: An Emerging Market for Chinese Arms Exports,” *Diplomat*, June 25, 2021.
121. Samuel Stolton, “China Brokers Deal between Iran and Saudi Arabia after 7-year Dispute,” *Politico*, March 11, 2023.
122. Jon Hoffman, “Neither Russia nor China Could Fill a U.S. Void in the Middle East,” *Foreign Policy*, September 15, 2021.
123. See “China’s Economic Woes Are Multiplying— and Xi Jinping Has No Easy Fix,” *Bloomberg*, June 29, 2023; and Georgi Kantchev and Evan Gershkovich, “Russia’s Economy Is Starting to Come Undone,” *Wall Street Journal*, March 28, 2023.
124. Jon Hoffman, “The Middle East and the Manipulation of Great Power Competition,” *National Interest*, May 9, 2022.
125. David Blagden and Patrick Porter, “Desert Shield of the Republic? A Realist Case for Abandoning the Middle East,” *Security Studies* 30, no. 1 (2021): 5–48.
126. Stephen Kalin and Summer Said, “Saudi Crown Prince Test Drives Nonaligned Foreign Policy,” *Wall Street Journal*, March 14, 2023.
127. See Reid Smith, “Why the U.S.–China ‘Cold War’ Framing Is So Dangerous,” *Foreign Policy*, June 7, 2023.
128. Jon Hoffman, “The Abraham Accords and the Imposed Middle East Order,” *National Interest*, October 3, 2022.
129. Edward Wong, “Blinken to Talk to Saudis About Normalizing Ties with Israel,” *New York Times*, June 5, 2023.
130. Barak Ravid, “Biden Admin Pushing for Saudi-Israel Peace Deal by End of Year, Officials Say,” *Axios*, May 17, 2023.
131. Jon Hoffman, “Biden’s Trip to the Middle East Failed to Serve US Interests,” *Arab Center Washington DC*, July 22, 2022.
132. Dion Nissenbaum et al., “Saudi Arabia Seeks U.S. Security Pledges, Nuclear Help for Peace with Israel,” *Wall Street Journal*, March 9, 2023.
133. Jon Hoffman, “The US Will Not Gain from Israel-Saudi Normalization,” *The Hill*, June 19, 2023.
134. Jon Hoffman, “Israel and the Counterrevolutionaries: Gauging Tel Aviv’s Evolving Regional Alliances after the Arab Uprisings,” *Durham Middle East Papers*, no. 102, 2020.
135. Jon Hoffman, “Counter-Revolutionary? A Deeper Look at Israel’s Relationships with Arab Autocrats,” *Responsible Statecraft*, January 28, 2022.
136. See, respectively, Ian Black, “Why Israel Is Quietly Cozying Up to Gulf Monarchies,” *The Guardian*, March 19, 2019; and Daniel Brumberg, “Saudi Arabia Prefers Implicit Normalization with Israel,” *Arab Center Washington DC*, September 18, 2020.
137. Patrick Kingsley, “Saudi Deal with Iran Surprises Israel, Jolts Netanyahu,” *New York Times*, March 10, 2023.

138. Peter Baker and Ronen Bergman, “Biden Presses Ahead with Effort to Broker Israel-Saudi Rapprochement,” *New York Times*, July 29, 2023.

139. Jon Hoffman, Jordan Cohen, and Jonathan Ellis Allen, “Biden Steamrolls toward Disaster in the Middle East,” *The Hill*, August 2, 2023.

140. Jon Hoffman, “The United States Doesn’t Need to Recommit to the Middle East,” *Foreign Policy*, July 11, 2022.

141. Sean Yom, *From Resilience to Revolution: How Foreign Interventions Destabilize the Middle East* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2015).

RELATED PUBLICATIONS FROM THE CATO INSTITUTE

U.S. Allowing Weapons Customers to Commit Crimes Against Humanity on the Saudi-Yemen Border by Jordan Cohen and Jonathan Ellis Allen, *Cato at Liberty* (blog) (August 29, 2023)

A Shaky Foundation: The Myth of Authoritarian Stability in the Middle East by Jon Hoffman, Policy Analysis no. 939 (December 20, 2022)

Not Looking Like Leverage: The False Promises of Arms Sales to Saudi Arabia by Jordan Cohen and Jonathan Ellis Allen, *Cato at Liberty* (blog) (September 12, 2022)

Middle East Security by Justin Logan, *Cato Handbook for Policymakers*, 9th ed. (Washington: Cato Institute, 2022)

Freedom In the Muslim World by Mustafa Akyol, Economic Development Bulletin no. 33 (August 25, 2020)

RECENT STUDIES IN THE CATO INSTITUTE POLICY ANALYSIS SERIES

- 960. Expand Access to Methadone Treatment: Remove Barriers to Primary Care Practitioners Prescribing Methadone** by Jeffrey A. Singer and Sofia Hamilton (September 7, 2023)
- 959. Sweden during the Pandemic: Pariah or Paragon?** by Johan Norberg (August 29, 2023)
- 958. Terrorism and Immigration: A Risk Analysis, 1975–2022** by Alex Nowrasteh (August 22, 2023)
- 957. Corking Russian Gas: Global Economic and Political Ramifications** by Scott Semet (August 17, 2023)
- 956. A Link Tax Won't Save the Newspaper Industry: The Journalism Competition and Preservation Act Will neither Promote Competition nor Preserve Newspapers** by Paul Matzko (August 14, 2023)
- 955. Freeing American Families: Reforms to Make Family Life Easier and More Affordable** by Vanessa Brown Calder and Chelsea Follett (August 10, 2023)
- 954. Tax Expenditures and Tax Reform** by Chris Edwards (July 25, 2023)
- 953. 2022 Arms Sales Risk Index** by Jordan Cohen and A. Trevor Thrall (July 18, 2023)
- 952. Adverse Effects of Automatic Cost-of-Living Adjustments to Entitlement and Other Payments** by John F. Early (June 22, 2023)
- 951. Indian Nationalism and the Historical Fantasy of a Golden Hindu Period** by Swaminathan S. Anklesaria Aiyar (June 21, 2023)
- 950. Why Legal Immigration Is Nearly Impossible: U.S. Legal Immigration Rules Explained** by David J. Bier (June 13, 2023)
- 949. Global Inequality in Well-Being Has Decreased across Many Dimensions: Introducing the Inequality of Human Progress Index** by Chelsea Follett and Vincent Geloso (June 8, 2023)
- 948. The High Price of Buying American: The Harms of Domestic Content Mandates** by James Bacchus (June 6, 2023)
- 947. The Future of the WTO: Multilateral or Plurilateral?** by James Bacchus (May 25, 2023)
- 946. Course Correction: Charting a More Effective Approach to U.S.-China Trade** by Clark Packard and Scott Lincicome (May 9, 2023)
- 945. The Right to Financial Privacy: Crafting a Better Framework for Financial Privacy in the Digital Age** by Nicholas Anthony (May 2, 2023)

- 944. Balance of Trade, Balance of Power: How the Trade Deficit Reflects U.S. Influence in the World** by Daniel Griswold and Andreas Freytag (April 25, 2023)
- 943. Streamlining to End Immigration Backlogs** by David J. Bier (April 20, 2023)
- 942. Transforming the Internal Revenue Service** by Joseph Bishop-Henchman (April 11, 2023)
- 941. Central Bank Digital Currency: Assessing the Risks and Dispelling the Myths** by Nicholas Anthony and Norbert Michel (April 4, 2023)
- 940. Uncle Sucker: Why U.S. Efforts at Defense Burdensharing Fail** by Justin Logan (March 7, 2023)
- 939. A Shaky Foundation: The Myth of Authoritarian Stability in the Middle East** by Jon Hoffman (December 20, 2022)
- 938. Keeping North Carolina's Housing Affordable: A Free Market Solution** by Michael D. Tanner (December 7, 2022)
- 937. How Guest Workers Affect Illegal Immigration: Mexican Visas and Mexican Border Apprehensions, 1943–2022** by David J. Bier (December 1, 2022)
- 936. The Black Hole of National Security: Striking the Right Balance for the National Security Exception in International Trade** by James Bacchus (November 9, 2022)
- 935. Reining in the Unreasonable Executive: The Supreme Court Should Limit the President's Arbitrary Power as Regulator** by William Yeatman (November 1, 2022)
- 934. Jawboning against Speech: How Government Bullying Shapes the Rules of Social Media** by Will Duffield (September 12, 2022)
- 933. The Self-Imposed Blockade: Evaluating the Impact of Buy American Laws on U.S. National Security** by Colin Grabow (August 16, 2022)
- 932. Revising the Bank Secrecy Act to Protect Privacy and Deter Criminals** by Norbert Michel and Jennifer J. Schulp (July 26, 2022)
- 931. How to Pick a President: A Guide to Electoral Count Act Reform** by Andy Craig (June 28, 2022)
- 930. Unfair Trade or Unfair Protection? The Evolution and Abuse of Section 301** by Scott Lincicome, Inu Manak, and Alfredo Carrillo Obregon (June 14, 2022)

CITATION

Hoffman, Jon. "Pariah or Partner? Reevaluating the U.S.-Saudi Relationship," Policy Analysis no. 961, Cato Institute, Washington, DC, September 20, 2023.



The views expressed in this paper are those of the author(s) and should not be attributed to the Cato Institute, its trustees, its Sponsors, or any other person or organization. Nothing in this paper should be construed as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress. Copyright © 2023 Cato Institute. This work by the Cato Institute is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 International License.